# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2009

Commission File Number: 001-33480

# **CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP.**

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation)

33-0968580 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

3020 Old Ranch Parkway, Suite 400, Seal Beach CA 90740

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(562) 493-2804

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232,405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes o No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer ⊠

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes o No 🗵

As of May 4, 2009, there were 50,238,212 shares of the registrant's common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, issued and outstanding.

# **Table of Contents**

PART I.—FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.—Financial Statements (Unaudited)	3
Item 2.—Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	21
Item 3.—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	35
Item 4.—Controls and Procedures	36
PART II.—OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.—Legal Proceedings	37
Item 1A.—Risk Factors	37
Item 2.—Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	38
Item 3.—Defaults upon Senior Securities	38
Item 4.—Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	38
Item 5.—Other Information	38
Item 6.—Exhibits	39
2	

# PART I.—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

# Item 1.—Financial Statements (Unaudited)

# Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries

#### **Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets**

# December 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 (Unaudited)

		December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009
Assets		2000	 2007
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	36,284,431	\$ 30,920,390
Restricted cash		2,500,000	2,500,000
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$657,734 and \$680,016 as of December 31, 2008 and			
March 31, 2009, respectively		10,530,638	10,265,201
Other receivables		12,995,507	13,040,766
Inventory, net		3,110,731	2,936,078
Deposits on LNG trucks		6,197,746	3,841,983
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		3,542,387	 3,875,805
Total current assets		75,161,440	67,380,223
Land, property and equipment, net		160,593,665	160,921,254
Capital lease receivables		364,500	2,264,750
Notes receivable and other long-term assets Investments in other entities		7,176,755	8,208,193
Goodwill		4,879,604 20,797,878	5,244,842 20,797,878
Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization		20,797,878	20,797,878 21,045,517
	\$	290,374,400	\$ 285,862,657
Total assets	3	290,374,400	\$ 283,802,037
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity			
Current liabilities:			
Current portion of long-term debt and capital lease obligations	\$	2,232,875	\$ 2,858,363
Accounts payable		14,276,591	10,413,044
Accrued liabilities		10,253,454	10,012,354
Deferred revenue		1,060,582	913,306
Total current liabilities		27,823,502	24,197,067
Long-term debt and capital lease obligations, less current		22.850.027	24.025.500
portion		22,850,927	24,925,508
Other long-term liabilities		2,297,446	 15,108,888
Total liabilities		52,971,875	64,231,463
Commitments and contingencies			
Stockholders' equity:			
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value. Authorized 1,000,000 shares; issued and outstanding no shares		_	_
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value. Authorized 99,000,000			
shares; issued and outstanding 50,238,212 shares and			
50,238,212 shares at December 31, 2008 and March 31,			
2009, respectively		5,024	5,024
Additional paid-in capital		346,466,999	340,219,236
Accumulated deficit		(113,549,257)	(122,655,457)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		853,837	 822,383
Total stockholders' equity of Clean Energy Fuels Corp.		233,776,603	218,391,186
Noncontrolling interest in subsidiary		3,625,922	 3,240,008
Total equity		237,402,525	221,631,194
Total liabilities and equity	\$	290,374,400	\$ 285,862,657

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

# Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries

# **Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations**

# For the Three Months Ended

#### March 31, 2008 and 2009

# (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2008	2009
Revenue:		
	528,960,706	\$28,382,281
Service revenues	986,651	1,865,863
Total revenues	29,947,357	30,248,144
Operating expenses:		
Cost of sales:		
	22,161,597	21,251,866
Service cost of sales	252,079	392,383
Derivative (gain) loss	—	176,767
Selling, general and administrative	11,587,718	11,565,989
Depreciation and amortization	2,063,421	3,617,053
Total operating expenses	36,064,815	37,004,058
Operating loss	(6,117,458)	(6,755,914)
Interest income (expense), net	839,216	(32,538)
Other income (expense), net	38,356	(40,186)
Equity in gains (losses) of equity method investee	(145,046)	16,564
Loss before income taxes	(5,384,932)	(6,812,074)
Income tax expense	(43,767)	(67,887)
Net loss	(5,428,699)	(6,879,961)
Noncontrolling interest in net income	—	385,914
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp. \$	5 (5,428,699)	\$ (6,494,047)
Loss per share attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp.		
Basic \$	6 (0.12)	\$ (0.13)
Diluted	6 (0.12)	\$ (0.13)
Weighted average common shares outstanding		
6 6	44,282,492	50,238,212
Diluted	44,282,492	50,238,212

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

# **Clean Energy Fuels Corp.**

# **Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

# For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2008 and 2009

## (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended March 31,			i
		2008		2009
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net loss	\$	(5,428,699)	\$	(6,879,961)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used				
in) operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization		2,063,421		3,617,053
Provision for doubtful accounts		183,396		62,464
Loss (gain) on disposal of assets		(38,356)		40,186
Stock option expense		2,498,436		3,513,822
Derivative (gain) loss				176,767
Common stock issued in exchange for services		7,500		—
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
Accounts and other receivables		(3,965,442)		(73,724)
Inventory		(176,958)		174,653
Return (deposits) on LNG trucks		(1,840,000)		2,355,813
Margin deposits on futures contracts		_		(278,030)
Capital lease receivables		99,750		99,750
Prepaid expenses and other assets		(161,736)		173,159
Accounts payable		(371,389)		(1,243,345)
Accrued expenses and other		1,435,331		(80,984)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		(5,694,746)		1,657,623
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchases of property and equipment		(14,775,599)		(9,146,735)
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment		48,432		18,836
Investments in other entities		_		(593,835)
Purchases of short-term investments		(42,580,469)		—
Maturity or sales of short-term investments		12,479,684		_
Net cash used in investing activities		(44,827,952)		(9,721,734)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Proceeds from long-term debt		_		3,059,570
Repayment of capital lease obligations and long-term debt		(15,292)		(359,500)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock and exercise of				
stock options		76,819		—
Net cash provided by financing activities		61,527		2,700,070
Net decrease in cash		(50,461,171)		(5,364,041)
Cash, beginning of period		67,937,602		36,284,431
Cash, end of period	\$	17,476,431	\$	30,920,390
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:				
Income taxes paid	\$	3,767	\$	51,569
Interest paid		5,496		389,705

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 1—General

**Nature of Business:** Clean Energy Fuels Corp. (the "Company") is engaged in the business of selling natural gas fueling solutions to its customers primarily in the United States and Canada. The Company has a broad customer base in a variety of markets including public transit, refuse, airports and regional trucking. Clean Energy operates or supplies approximately 175 natural gas fueling locations in California, Texas, Colorado, Maryland, New York, New Mexico, Nevada, Washington, Massachusetts, Georgia, Wyoming, Arizona, Ohio and Oklahoma within the United States, and in British Columbia and Ontario within Canada. The Company also generates revenue through operation and maintenance agreements with certain customers, through building and selling or leasing natural gas fueling stations to its customers, and through financing its customers' vehicle purchases. In April 2008, the Company opened the first compressed natural gas ("CNG") station in Lima, Peru through the Company's joint venture, Clean Energy del Peru. In August 2008, the Company acquired 70% of the outstanding membership interests of Dallas Clean Energy, LLC ("DCE"). DCE owns a facility that collects, processes and sells renewable biomethane collected from a landfill in Dallas, Texas.

**Basis of Presentation:** The accompanying interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries, and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments, which include only normal recurring adjustments, necessary to state fairly the Company's financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2009. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. The three month periods ended March 31, 2008 and 2009 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2009 or for any other interim period or for any future year.

Certain information and disclosures normally included in the notes to consolidated financial statements have been condensed or omitted pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), but the resultant disclosures contained herein are in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America as they apply to interim reporting. The condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2008 that are included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC.

#### Note 2—Acquisition

On August 15, 2008, Clean Energy and Cambrian Energy McCommas Bluff LLC ("Cambrian") formed a joint venture to acquire all of the outstanding membership interests of Dallas Clean Energy, LLC ("DCE") which owns a facility that collects, processes and sells landfill gas at the McCommas Bluff landfill located in Dallas, Texas. This acquisition enables Clean Energy to participate in the production of pipeline quality renewable biomethane which may be used as a vehicle fuel.

The Company paid an aggregate of \$19.6 million, including transaction costs, to acquire a 70% interest in DCE. Of the purchase price, \$1.0 million was deposited into a third-party escrow as security for indemnification claims. The amount remaining in the escrow will be released to the sellers on August 15, 2009, except for amounts subject to pending indemnification claims, if any.

Also as part of the transaction, the Company granted DCE's minority investor an exclusive, non-assignable option to purchase from the Company up to and including a 19% membership interest

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 2—Acquisition (Continued)

in DCE. The exercise price of the option is \$368,000 for each 1%, up to \$6,992,000 for the total 19%. The option may be exercised as a whole or in part (but only in 1% increments) during the ten-year period commencing on the date which the loan made by the Company to DCE has been repaid in full.

The Company borrowed \$18.0 million from PlainsCapital Bank to finance its acquisition of its membership interests in DCE. The Company also obtained a \$12.0 million line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank to finance capital improvements of the DCE processing facility pursuant to a loan made by the Company to DCE and to pay certain costs and expenses related to the acquisition and the PlainsCapital Bank loan. As of March 31, 2009, the Company had borrowed \$7.8 million under the line of credit (see note 10).

The Company accounted for the acquisition in accordance with SFAS No. 141, *Business Combinations*. The Company has completed a preliminary allocation of the purchase price. Such allocation and amounts may change as management finalizes its analyses. The assets acquired and liabilities assumed were recorded at their estimated fair values at the acquisition date. The following table summarizes the preliminary allocation of the aggregate purchase price to the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed, net of Cambrian's minority interest, in the DCE acquisition:

Current assets	\$ 1,129,389
Property, plant and equipment	1,821,770
Identifiable intangible assets	21,810,986
Total assets acquired	24,762,145
Current liabilities assumed	(1,480,770)
Non-controlling interest	(3,730,751)
Total purchase price	\$19,550,624

Management preliminarily allocated approximately \$21.8 million to the identifiable intangible asset related to the fair value of DCE's landfill lease with the City of Dallas that was acquired with the acquisition. The fair value of the identifiable intangible asset will be amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining life of the lease, approximately 16.5 years at the acquisition date.

The results of DCE's operations have been included in the Company's consolidated financial statements since August 15, 2008. The pro-forma effect of the acquisition is not material to the Company's results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2008.

#### Note 3—Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with maturities of three months or less on the date of acquisition to be cash equivalents.

#### Note 4—Natural Gas Derivative Financial Instruments

The Company, in an effort to manage its natural gas commodity price risk exposures related to certain contracts, utilizes derivative financial instruments. The Company, from time to time, enters into natural gas futures contracts that are over-the-counter swap transactions that convert its index-based

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 4—Natural Gas Derivative Financial Instruments (Continued)

gas supply arrangements to fixed-price arrangements. The Company accounts for its derivative instruments in accordance with SFAS No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*, as amended ("SFAS 133"). SFAS 133 requires the recognition of all derivatives as either assets or liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet and the measurement of those instruments at fair value. Historically through June 30, 2008, the Company's derivative instruments have not qualified for hedge accounting under SFAS 133. On and after July 1, 2008, the Company has entered into futures contracts that did qualify for hedge accounting. The Company's futures contracts at March 31, 2009 are being accounted for as cash flow hedges under SFAS 133 and are being used to mitigate the Company's exposure to changes in the price of natural gas and not for speculative purposes. At March 31, 2009, all of the Company's futures contracts qualified for hedge accounting. The Company did not own any futures contracts during the first three months of 2008.

The Company marks to market its open futures positions at the end of each period and records the net unrealized gain or loss during the period in derivative (gains) losses in the consolidated statements of operations or in accumulated other comprehensive income in the condensed consolidated balance sheets in accordance with the provisions of SFAS 133. The Company recorded unrealized gains of approximately \$33,000 in accumulated other comprehensive income for the three month period ended March 31, 2009 related to its futures contracts. The liability for the Company's futures contracts of approximately \$621,000 at March 31, 2009 is included in accrued liabilities on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheet at March 31, 2009. The Company's ineffectiveness related to its futures contracts during the three month period ended March 31, 2009 was insignificant. For the three month period ended March 31, 2009, the Company recognized losses of approximately \$500,000 in cost of sales in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations related to its futures contracts that did qualify for hedge accounting.

The Company is required to make certain deposits on its futures contracts, should any exist. At March 31, 2009, the Company had \$1.1 million of margin deposits related to its futures contracts covering approximately 1.6 million gallons of fuel, all of which were current and recorded in prepaid expenses and other current assets in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2009.

#### Note 5—Fixed Price and Price Cap Sales Contracts

The Company enters into contracts with various customers, primarily municipalities, to sell LNG or CNG at fixed prices, or through December 31, 2006, at prices subject to a price cap. The contracts generally range from two to five years. The most significant cost component of LNG and CNG is the price of natural gas.

As part of determining the fixed price or price cap in the contracts, the Company works with its customers to determine their future usage over the contract term. However, the Company's customers do not agree to purchase a minimum amount of volume or guarantee their volume of purchases. There is not an explicit volume in the contract as the Company agrees to sell its customers volumes on an "as needed" basis, also known as a "requirements contract." The volume required under these contracts varies each month, and is not subject to any minimum commitments. For U.S. generally accepted accounting purposes, there is not a "notional amount," which is one of the required conditions for a transaction to be a derivative pursuant to the guidance in SFAS 133.

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 5—Fixed Price and Price Cap Sales Contracts (Continued)

The Company's sales agreements that fix the price or cap the price of LNG or CNG that it sells to its customers are, for accounting purposes, firm commitments, and U.S. generally accepted accounting principles do not require or allow the Company to record a loss until the delivery of the gas and corresponding sale of the product occurs. When the Company enters into these fixed price or price cap contracts with its customers, the price is set based on the prevailing index price of natural gas at that time. However, the index price of natural gas constantly changes, and a difference between the fixed price of the natural gas included in the customer's contract price and the corresponding index price of natural gas typically develops after the Company enters into the sales contract (with the price of natural gas having historically increased). From time to time, the Company has also entered into natural gas futures contracts to offset economically the adverse impact of rising natural gas prices (see note 4), and prior to December 31, 2006, if the Company believed the price of natural gas would decline in the future, periodically sold such contracts.

Historically, from an accounting perspective, during periods of rising natural gas prices, the Company's futures contracts have generally been marked-tomarket through the recognition of a derivative asset and a corresponding derivative gain in its statements of operations. However, because the Company's contracts to sell LNG or CNG to its customers at fixed prices or an index-based price that is subject to a fixed price cap are not derivatives for purposes of U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, a liability or a corresponding loss has not been recognized in the Company's statements of operations during this historical period of rising natural gas prices for the future commitments under these contracts. As a result, the Company's statements of operations do not reflect its firm commitments to deliver LNG or CNG at prices that are below, and in some cases, substantially below, the prevailing market price of natural gas (and therefore LNG or CNG).

#### Note 6—Other Receivables

Other receivables at December 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 consisted of the following:

December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009
\$ 1,983,414	\$ 1,967,073
4,510,386	4,554,235
5,511,908	3,882,484
989,799	2,636,974
\$12,995,507	\$13,040,766
	2008 \$ 1,983,414 4,510,386 5,511,908 989,799

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 7-Land, Property and Equipment

Land, property and equipment at December 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 are summarized as follows:

	December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009
Land	\$ 472,616	\$ 472,616
LNG liquefaction plant	88,366,069	90,848,632
Station equipment	57,994,315	60,733,405
LNG tanker trailers	11,863,681	11,863,681
Other equipment	11,533,656	11,237,383
Construction in progress	22,439,115	19,955,733
	192,669,452	195,111,450
Less accumulated depreciation	(32,075,787)	(34,190,196)
	\$160,593,665	\$160,921,254

#### Note 8—Investments in Other Entities

Through March 31, 2009, the Company invested approximately \$5.0 million in The Vehicle Production Group LLC ("VPG"), a company that is developing a natural gas vehicle made in the United States for taxi and paratransit use. The Company committed to fund up to \$10 million in VPG from August 2008 through March 2010. \$7.5 million is a firm commitment by the Company, and \$2.5 million is contingent on VPG not being able to raise money on more-favorable terms than the funding from the original investor group. In addition, VPG may under certain circumstances make a capital call on investors which could require the Company to invest up to approximately \$0.8 million in additional funds. The Company accounts for its investment in VPG under the cost method of accounting as the Company does not have the ability to exercise significant influence over VPG's operations.

On August 27, 2008, a subsidiary of the Company converted outstanding commercial loans previously made to Bachman NGV, Inc. ("BAF"), a natural gas vehicle conversion company, into a secured convertible promissory note (the "Note") that is convertible into equity interests in BAF. The Note is convertible at the Company's option after August 27, 2009 and may be converted earlier upon an acquisition of BAF. As of March 31, 2009, the \$3.8 million outstanding under the Note would convert into approximately 49% of the outstanding equity interests of BAF if fully converted. The Company may, at the Company's discretion, advance up to \$2.2 million in additional funds to BAF under the Note. The Note bears interest at 5% per annum and is due August 30, 2010.

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 9—Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities at December 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 consisted of the following:

	December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009
Salaries and wages	\$ 568,760	\$ 1,106,529
Accrued gas purchases	777,086	709,565
Accrued refund of tax credits	3,606,000	3,606,000
Obligation under derivative liability	654,483	621,204
Accrued professional fees	1,230,958	570,154
Accrued employee benefits	434,788	627,437
Other	2,981,379	2,771,465
	\$10,253,454	\$10,012,354

#### Note 10—Long-term Debt

In conjunction with the Company's acquisition of its 70% interest in DCE (see note 2), on August 15, 2008, the Company entered into a Credit Agreement with PlainsCapital Bank. The Company borrowed \$18.0 million (the "Facility A Loan") to finance the acquisition of its membership interests in DCE. The Company also obtained a \$12.0 million line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank to finance capital improvements of the DCE processing facility and to pay certain costs and expenses related to the acquisition and the PlainsCapital Bank loans (the "Facility B Loan"). As of March 31, 2009, the Company had borrowed \$7.8 million under the Facility B Loan. The Company may request funds up to \$12.0 million under the Facility B Loan through August 14, 2009. Interest accrues daily on the Facility A and B Loans at the greater of the prime rate of interest for the United States plus 0.50% per annum or 5.50% per annum. The Company paid a facility fee of \$300,000 in connection with the Credit Agreement. As of March 31, 2009, the unamortized balance of the facility fee was \$262,500. Amortization of the facility fee is recorded as additional interest expense in the consolidated statements of operations.

The Facility A Loan is due in level payments of principal and interest based on a 14 year amortization period. Payments of principal and interest are due on the 15th of each month until August 15, 2013, at which time the remaining amount of the unpaid principal and interest on the Facility A Loan is due and payable.

Interest on the unpaid principal balance of the Facility B Loans is due and payable quarterly commencing on September 30, 2008. The principal amount of the Facility B Loans is due and payable in annual payments commencing on August 1, 2009, and continuing each anniversary date thereafter, with each such payment being in an amount equal to the lesser of twenty percent of the aggregate principal amount of the Facility B Loan then outstanding or \$2,800,000. On August 15, 2013, the remaining amount of unpaid principal and interest under the Facility B Loans is due and payable.

The Credit Agreement requires the Company to comply with certain covenants. The Company may not incur indebtedness or liens except as permitted by the Credit Agreement, or declare or pay dividends. The Company must maintain, on a quarterly basis, minimum liquidity of not less than \$6.0 million, accounts receivable balances, as defined, of not less than \$8.0 million, consolidated net

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 10—Long-term Debt (Continued)

worth, as defined, of not less than \$150.0 million, and a debt to equity ratio, as defined, of not more than 0.3 to 1. Beginning in the quarter ending June 30, 2009, the Company must also maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of not less than 1.5 to 1 at each quarter end. Effective in the fourth quarter of 2008, the Company established a lock-box arrangement with PCB subject to the Credit Agreement. Funds from the Company's customers are remitted to the lock-box and then deposited to a PCB bank account. The remitted funds are not used to pay-down the balance of the credit agreement. However, if the Company defaults on the Credit Agreement, all of the obligations under the Credit Agreement will become immediately due and payable and all funds received in the Company's lock-box held by PCB will be applied to the balance due on the Facility A and B Loans. One of the events of default is the occurrence of a "material adverse change," which is a subjective acceleration clause. Based on the guidance in Emerging Issues Tax Force Issue No. 95-22 Balance Sheet Classification of Borrowings Outstanding under Revolving Credit Agreements That Include both a Subjective Acceleration Clause and a Lock-Box Arrangement (EITF No. 95-22), the Company has classified its debt pursuant to the Credit Agreement as short-term or long-term as appropriate and believes an event of default is more than remote but not more likely than not. The Company is in compliance with the covenants as of March 31, 2009.

One of the Company's bank covenants is a requirement to maintain accounts receivable balances from certain subsidiaries above \$8.0 million at each quarter end during the term. To the extent natural gas prices fall, which a significant portion of the Company's revenues are derived from, or the Company's volumes decline, the Company could violate this covenant in the future. Beginning with the quarter ending June 30, 2009, the Company is required to maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of not less than 1.5 to 1. To the extent the Company's operating results do not materialize as anticipated, the Company could violate this covenant in the future. In the event the Company would violate either of these covenants, it would seek a waiver from the bank.

The Credit Agreement is secured by the Company's interest in, and note receivable from, DCE (described below), certain of the Company's accounts receivable and inventory balances and 45 of the Company's LNG tanker trailers. The Company maintains \$2.5 million in a payment reserve account at PCB. PCB may withdraw funds from the account to apply to the principal and interest payments due on Facility A and B Loans. Such amount is included as restricted cash in the Company's consolidated balance sheet at March 31, 2009.

As part of the transaction, the Company also entered into a Loan Agreement with DCE (the "DCE Loan") to provide secured financing of up to \$14.0 million to DCE for future capital expenditures. Upon closing of the acquisition of DCE, the Company funded approximately \$714,000 under the agreement. The funds were obtained as part of the initial \$4.2 million funded under the Facility B Loan with PlainsCapital Bank to the Company. Interest on the unpaid balance accrues at a rate of 12% per annum and is payable quarterly beginning September 30, 2008. The principal amount of the loan is due and payable in annual payments commencing on August 1, 2009, and continuing each anniversary date thereafter, with each such payment being in an amount equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount of the DCE Loan then outstanding or \$2,800,000. On August 1, 2013, the entire amount of unpaid principal and interest under the DCE Loan is due and payable. The principal and accrued interest balances as well as any interest income related to the DCE Loan are eliminated in the consolidated financial statements of the Company. Any event of default by DCE on the DCE Loan

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 10—Long-term Debt (Continued)

results in a cross-default of the Company's Credit Agreement with PlainsCapital Bank. Events of default include failure to make payments when due, DCE's failure to perform under the provisions of its landfill lease with the City of Dallas, DCE's violation of a covenant under its operating agreement and other standard events of default.

Principal payments under the Facility A Loan and the Facility B Loan at March 31, 2009 are as follows:

	Facility A Loan	Facility B Loan	Total
2009	\$ 656,675	\$ 1,563,679	\$ 2,220,354
2010	931,362	1,250,944	2,182,306
2011	984,646	1,000,755	1,985,401
2012	1,038,629	800,604	1,839,233
2013	13,878,609	3,202,415	17,081,024
Total	\$17,489,921	\$ 7,818,397	\$25,308,318

#### Note 11—Correction of Immaterial Error

Subsequent to the year ended December 31, 2008, the Company identified an error in the number of gallons it used to claim its Volumetric Excise Tax Credit ("VETC") refund. Due to this error, the Company's revenues were understated in 2007 and overstated in 2008.

The Company assessed the materiality of this error for each quarterly and annual period in accordance with Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 99, Materiality, and determined that the error was immaterial to previously reported amounts contained in its periodic reports. Accordingly, the Company has revised its consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008 and it intends to revise its consolidated financial statements for certain quarterly and annual periods through subsequent periodic filings. For quarters prior to June 30, 2008, the Company's financial statements have not been revised as the net amount of the error is insignificant. The effect of recording this immaterial correction in the statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008, the balance sheet as of December 31, 2008 quarterly periods to be reported in subsequent periodic filings are as follows:

	For the Qua June 30		For the Quar September		For the Qua	rter Ended December 31, 2008	For the Year E	Ended December 31, 2008
(in thousands)	As Reported	As Revised	As Reported	As Revised	As Reported	As Revised	As Reported	As Revised
Total revenues	\$ 34,602	\$ 33,813	\$ 35,274	\$ 33,819	\$ 29,650	\$ 28,288	\$ 129,473 \$	125,867
Operating loss	(2,628)	(3,417)	(10,594)	(12,049)	(22,606)	(23,968)	(41,945)	(45,551)
Net loss	(2,413)	(3,202)	(10,637)	(12,092)	(22,378)	(23,740)	(40,857)	(44,463)
Accrued liabilities	4,654	5,443	7,252	9,496	6,647	10,253	6,647	10,253
Accumulated deficit	(76,928)	(77,717)	(87,565)	(89,809)	(109,943)	(113,549)	(109,943)	(113,549)
Total stockholders' equity	228,283	227,494	224,173	221,929	237,383	233,777	237,383	233,777

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 12—Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share is based upon the weighted average number of shares outstanding during each period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the impact of assumed exercise of dilutive stock options and warrants. The information required to compute basic and diluted earnings per share is as follows:

	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2008 2009	
Basic and diluted:		
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding	44,282,492	50,238,212

Certain securities were excluded from the diluted earnings per share calculations at March 31, 2008 and 2009, respectively, as the inclusion of the securities would be anti-dilutive to the calculation. The amounts outstanding as of March 31, 2008 and 2009 for these instruments are as follows:

	March	March 31,		
	2008	2009		
Options	6,667,205	9,186,904		
Warrants	15,000,000	18,314,394		

#### Note 13—Comprehensive Income (Loss)

The following table presents the Company's comprehensive loss for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2009:

	Three Months Ended March 31,		
	2008	2009	
Net loss	\$(5,428,699)	\$(6,494,047)	
Derivative unrealized gains	_	33,279	
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(161,524)	(64,733)	
Comprehensive loss	\$(5,590,223)	\$(6,525,501)	

Included in comprehensive loss at March 31, 2009 is approximately \$386,000 of income related to the non-controlling interest in DCE.

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 14—Stock-Based Compensation

The following table summarizes the compensation expense and related income tax benefit related to stock-based compensation expense recognized during the periods:

	Three Months Ended March 31,		
	2008 2009		
Stock options:			
Stock-based compensation expense	\$2,498,436	\$3,513,822	
Income tax benefit			
Stock-based compensation expense, net of tax	\$2,498,436	\$3,513,822	

#### Stock Options

The following table summarizes the Company's stock option activity during the three months ended March 31, 2009:

	Number of Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	
Outstanding at December 31, 2008	8,234,467	\$ 9.14	
Granted	975,413	6.33	
Cancelled/Forfeited	(22,976)	11.26	
Outstanding at March 31, 2009	9,186,904	8.83	
Exercisable at March 31, 2009	4,555,370	7.83	

The fair value of each option is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions used for grants in 2009:

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2009
Dividend yield	0.00%
Expected volatility	69.79%
Risk-free interest rate	1.90%
Expected life in years	6.00

Based on these assumptions, the weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during the three months ended March 31, 2009 was \$3.98.

#### Note 15—Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 16-Environmental Matters, Litigation, Claims, Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is subject to federal, state, local, and foreign environmental laws and regulations. The Company does not anticipate any expenditures to comply with such laws and regulations which would have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity. The Company believes that its operations comply, in all material respects, with applicable federal, state, local and foreign environmental laws and regulations.

The Company may become party to various legal actions that arise in the ordinary course of its business. During the course of its operations, the Company is also subject to audit by tax authorities for varying periods in various federal, state, local, and foreign tax jurisdictions. Disputes may arise during the course of such audits as to facts and matters of law. It is impossible at this time to determine the ultimate liabilities that the Company may incur resulting from any lawsuits, claims and proceedings, audits, commitments, contingencies and related matters or the timing of these liabilities, if any. If these matters were to be ultimately resolved unfavorably, an outcome not currently anticipated, it is possible that such outcome could have a material adverse effect upon the Company's consolidated financial position or results of operations. However, the Company believes that the ultimate resolution of such actions will not have a material adverse affect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity.

#### Note 17—Income Taxes

FASB Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" (FIN 48), requires that the Company recognize the impact of a tax position in its financial statements if the position is more likely than not of being sustained by the taxing authority upon examination, based on the technical merits of the position. FIN 48 requires the Company to accrue interest based on the difference between the tax position recognized in the financial statements and the amount claimed on the return. The net interest incurred was immaterial for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2009. FIN 48 further requires that penalties be accrued if the tax position does not meet the minimum statutory threshold to avoid penalties. No penalties have been accrued by the Company. The Company's unrecognized tax benefits as of March 31, 2009 are unchanged from December 31, 2008. It is anticipated that the Company's liability for uncertain tax positions will be reduced by as much as \$319,000 during the year as a result of the settlement of tax positions with various tax authorities.

The Company is subject to taxation in the United States and various states and foreign jurisdictions. The Company's tax years for 2003 through 2007 are subject to examination by various tax authorities. The Company is no longer subject to U.S. examination for years before 2005, and state examinations for years before 2004.

#### Note 18—Fair Value Measurements

On January 1, 2008, the Company adopted the applicable provisions of SFAS No. 157, *Fair Value Measurements* (SFAS 157), which defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and enhances disclosures about fair value measurements related to financial instruments. In December 2007, the FASB provided a one-year deferral of SFAS 157 for non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis, at least

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 18—Fair Value Measurements (Continued)

annually. Accordingly, the Company's adoption of SFAS 157 was limited to financial assets and liabilities.

During the three months ended March 31, 2009, the Company's financial instruments consisted of natural gas futures contracts and the Series I warrants (see note 19). The Company uses quoted forward price curves, discounted to reflect the time value of money, to value its natural gas futures contracts. The Company uses a Monte Carlo simulation model to value the Series I warrants, which requires the Company to make estimates regarding risk-free interest rates, the volatility of its stock price, and its anticipated dividend yield. The Company's futures contracts are recorded in accrued liabilities and the Series I warrants are recorded in other long-term liabilities in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet at March 31, 2009.

The following table reflects the fair value as defined by SFAS 157, of the Company's natural gas futures contracts and the Series I warrants at March 31, 2009:

	Balance at March 31, 2009	Quoted Prices In Active Markets for Identical Items (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Natural gas futures contracts obligation	\$ 621,204	\$	\$ 621,204	\$ —
Series I warrants	\$ 12,550,505	\$	\$ 12,550,505	\$ —

#### Note 19—Recently Adopted Accounting Changes

In December 2007, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141(R), *Business Combinations* ("SFAS 141(R)"). SFAS 141(R) provides new accounting guidance and disclosure requirements for business combinations. SFAS 141(R) is effective for business combinations which occur beginning in 2009. The adoption of SFAS 141(R) did not have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements an amendment of ARB No. 51* ("SFAS 160"). SFAS 160 requires presentation of non-controlling interests in consolidated subsidiaries separately within equity in the consolidated statements of financial position as well as the separate presentation within the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) attributable to the parent and noncontrolling interest. Accounting for changes in a parent's ownership interest, will generally be at fair value and if the parent retains control or significant influence of the subsidiary, any adjustments will be made through equity, while transactions where control changes will be accounted for through earnings. SFAS 160 was effective for the Company on January 1, 2009. As a result of adopting SFAS 160, the Company reclassified the minority interest of DCE to the stockholders' equity section of the consolidated balance sheet. References to minority interest in previous financial statements are now reflected as noncontrolling interest. The adoption of this statement did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position or results of operations.

In March 2008, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities an amendment of FASB Statement

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 19—Recently Adopted Accounting Changes (Continued)

*No. 133"* ("SFAS 161"). SFAS 161 amends and expands the disclosure requirements of FASB Statement No. 133 (SFAS 133), requiring enhanced disclosures about the Company's derivative and hedging activities. The Company is required to provide enhanced disclosures about (a) how and why it uses derivative instruments, (b) how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under SFAS 133 and its related interpretations, and (c) how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect the Company's financial position, results of operations, and cash flows. The Company adopted of this statement as of January 1, 2009 and the adoption did not have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position No. FAS 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets* ("FSP FAS 142-3"). FSP FAS 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under FASB Statement No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Asset*. More specifically, FSP FAS 142-3 removes the requirement under paragraph 11 of SFAS 142 to consider whether an intangible asset can be renewed without substantial cost or material modifications to the existing terms and conditions and instead, requires an entity to consider its own historical experience in renewing similar arrangements. FSP FAS 142-3 also requires expanded disclosure related to the determination of intangible asset useful lives. FSP FAS 142-3 was effective for the Company on January 1, 2009. Adoption of this statement did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In June 2008, the Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) reached a consensus in EITF No. 07-5, *Determining Whether an Instrument (or Embedded Feature) Is Indexed to an Entity's Own Stock* (EITF No. 07-5). The Task Force concluded, among other things, that contingent and other adjustment features in equity-linked financial instruments are consistent with equity indexation if they are based on variables that would be inputs to a "plain vanilla" option or forward pricing model and they do not increase the contract's exposure to those variables. The Company's Series I warrants issued on October 28, 2008 are linked to the Company's own equity shares; however, the investor has protective pricing features commonly referred to as "*down-round*" protection, whereby the conversion price potentially resets if the common stock price of the Company declines after issuance. As a result of this guidance, effective January 1, 2009, the Company accounts for the Series I warrants as a derivative under FASB Statement No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. As a result of adopting EITF No. 07-5, the Company recorded a cumulative-effect adjustment of approximately \$2.6 million to opening retained earnings and reclassed approximately \$9.8 million from additional paid-in capital to long-term liabilities on the date of adoption, January 1, 2009.

#### Note 20—Subsequent Events

On April 3, 2009, DCE entered into a fifteen year gas sale agreement with Shell Energy North America (US), L.P. ("Shell") for the sale by DCE to Shell of biomethane produced by DCE's landfill gas processing facility located at McCommas Bluff in Dallas Texas. The gas sale agreement calls for the sale of up to the following quantity of biomethane by DCE to Shell daily:

- April 2009 through September 2010: 4500 MMBtus per day
- October 2010 through December 2010: 5200 MMBtus per day

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Note 20—Subsequent Events (Continued)

- Calendar year 2011: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2012: 5400 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2013: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2014: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2015-2018: 5000 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2019 to March 2024: 6000 MMBtus per day

DCE's obligation and ability to sell greater than 4500 MMBtus per day is contingent on the successful permitting and commencement of commercial operation of an expansion to the existing gas processing facility to at least 15 million standard cubic feet per day inlet capacity of raw landfill gas. DCE retains the right to reserve from the gas sale agreement up to 500 MMBtus per day of biomethane for sale as a vehicle fuel. To the extent that DCE produces volumes of biomethane in excess of the volumes sold under the agreement with Shell, DCE will either attempt to sell such volumes at then-prevailing market prices or seek to enter into another gas sale agreement in the future. There is no guarantee that DCE will produce or be able to sell up to the maximum volumes called for under the agreement, and DCE's ability to produce such volumes of biomethane is dependent on a number of factors beyond DCE's control including, but not limited to, the availability and composition of the landfill gas that is collected, the impact on DCE's operations of the operation of the landfill by the City of Dallas and the reliability of the processing plant's critical equipment.

The sale price for the gas under the agreement with Shell is fixed and increases in 2010 and 2011. The sale price for the gas represents a substantial premium to current prevailing prices for natural gas of \$3.80 per MMBtu as quoted on NYMEX for May delivery on April 3, 2009.

Under the terms of the agreement, DCE has retained the rights to any available greenhouse gas emission reduction credits that may be generated through the operation of the landfill gas collection and processing facility, provided that DCE must supply Shell with a sufficient number of such credits to enable the end-user of the gas to meet applicable "net-zero" emissions requirements under the relevant renewable portfolio standard with respect to use of the biomethane in power generation. DCE is in the preliminary stages of assessing whether greenhouse gas emission reduction credits will be generated or available for sale as a result of the landfill gas collection and pipeline quality biomethane production. Given the complex and changing standards and requirements in the market for greenhouse gas emission reduction credits, there can be no guarantee that any greenhouse gas emission credits will be generated or available for sale as a result of DCE's landfill gas operations.

The gas sale agreement is terminable by either party on 30 days' written notice if the California Energy Commission makes a written determination or adopts a ruling or regulation after the date of the agreement that the biomethane sold under the agreement will, from the date of such ruling or regulation, no longer qualify as a California Renewable Portfolio Standard eligible fuel. In addition, Shell has the right to terminate the agreement upon 30 days' written notice if the volumes of biomethane produced and delivered, calculated monthly on a rolling two-year average, are less than an annual average of 630,720 MMBtu per year (or 2,083 MMBtu per day).

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Note 20—Subsequent Events (Continued)

On April 28, 2009, the Company purchased certain natural gas futures contracts to attempt to hedge its exposure to cash flow variability related to the fixedprice component of two liquefied natural gas (LNG) supply contracts for which it had submitted fixed-price bids. The Company has not been awarded the contracts; however, based on information released by the potential customers, the Company believes it has submitted the lowest price in the competitive bidding process. The Company has also received a staff recommendation supporting its bid for the larger of the two contracts. If the Company is successful in being awarded the supply contracts, performance is anticipated to begin on July 1, 2009 and September 6, 2009, respectively, on the two contracts. The futures contracts have the effect of enabling the Company to purchase natural gas at fixed prices each month from July 2009 through August 2012, which is the expected fixedprice term of the potential supply contracts. One of the supply contracts calls for the sale of approximately 12,000,000 LNG gallons annually for all three years of the contract, and the other supply contract calls for the anticipated sale of approximately 700,000 LNG gallons in the first year, 500,000 LNG gallons in the second year and 300,000 LNG gallons in the third year of the contract. The futures contracts cover the purchase of an average of approximately 80,000 MMBtus of natural gas per month to hedge against the cost of the fixed price LNG delivery obligations. To purchase the futures contracts, the Company was required to make an initial margin deposit of \$1,236,000. The Company may be required to make additional deposits if it incurs losses related to the futures contracts. The Company will attempt to qualify the futures contracts for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133, but there can be no assurances the Company will be able to do so.

#### Note 21—Volumetric Excise Tax Credit (VETC)

The Company records its VETC credits as revenue in its condensed consolidated statements of operations as the credits are fully refundable and do not need to offset income tax liabilities to be received. VETC revenues for the three month periods ended March 31, 2008 and 2009 were approximately \$4.7 million and \$4.1 million, respectively.

#### Item 2.—Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) should be read together with the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report. For additional context with which to understand our financial condition and results of operations, refer to the MD&A for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 contained in our annual report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 16, 2009, as well as the consolidated financial statements and notes contained therein.

#### **Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward Looking Statements**

This MD&A and other sections of this report contain forward looking statements. We make forward-looking statements, as defined by the "safe harbor" provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, and in some cases, you can identify these statements by forward-looking words such as "if," "shall," "may," "might," "will likely result," "should," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "project," "intend," "goal," "objective," "predict," "potential" or "continue," or the negative of these terms and other comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements, which are based on various underlying assumptions and expectations and are subject to risks, uncertainties and other unknown factors, may include projections of our future financial performance based on our growth strategies and anticipated trends in our business. These statements are only predictions based on our current expectations and projections about future events that we believe to be reasonable. There are important factors that could cause our actual results, level of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from the historical or future results, level of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. These factors include, but are not limited to, those discussed under the caption "Risk Factors" in this report and in our annual report on Form 10-K. In preparing this MD&A, we presume that readers have access to and have read the MD&A in our Annual report on Form 10-K, pursuant to Instruction 2 to paragraph (b) of Item 303 of Regulation S-K. We undertake no duty to update any of these forward-looking statements after the date of filing of this report to conform such forward-looking statements to actual results or revised expectations, except as otherwise required by law.

We provide natural gas solutions for vehicle fleets primarily in the United States and Canada. Our primary business activity is selling CNG and LNG vehicle fuel to our customers. We also build, operate and maintain fueling stations, and help our customers acquire and finance natural gas vehicles and obtain local, state and federal clean air incentives. Our customers include fleet operators in a variety of markets, such as public transit, refuse hauling, airports, taxis and regional trucking. In April 2008, we opened our first compressed natural gas station in Lima, Peru, through our joint venture, Clean Energy del Peru. In August 2008, we acquired 70% of the outstanding membership interest of Dallas Clean Energy, LLC ("DCE"). DCE owns a facility that collects, processes and sells renewable biomethane collected from a landfill in Dallas, Texas.

#### Overview

This overview discusses matters on which our management primarily focuses in evaluating our financial condition and operating performance.

*Sources of revenue.* We generate the majority of our revenue from selling CNG and LNG and providing operations and maintenance services to our customers. The balance of our revenue is provided by designing and constructing natural gas fueling stations, financing our customers' natural gas vehicle purchases and sales of pipeline quality biomethane produced by our DCE joint venture.

*Key operating data.* In evaluating our operating performance, our management focuses primarily on: (1) the amount of CNG and LNG gasoline gallon equivalents delivered (which we define as (i) the volume of gasoline gallon equivalents we sell to our customers, plus (ii) the volume of gasoline gallon equivalents dispensed to our customers at stations where we provide O&M services but do not directly

sell the CNG or LNG, plus (iii) our proportionate share of the gasoline gallon equivalents sold as CNG by our joint venture in Peru, plus (iv) our proportionate share of the gasoline gallon equivalents of biomethane produced and sold as pipeline quality natural gas by DCE); (2) our revenue; and (3) net income (loss). The following table, which you should read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and notes contained elsewhere in this report, presents our key operating data for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2007 and 2008 and for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2009:

Gasoline gallon equivalents delivered (in millions)	Year Ended December 31, 2006	Year Ended December 31, 2007	Year Ended December 31, 2008	Three Months Ended March 31, 2008	Three Months Ended March 31, 2009
CNG	41.9	48.0	47.6	11.6	12.1
Biomethane			2.0		0.9
LNG	26.5	27.3	23.9	6.0	5.3
Total	68.4	75.3	73.5	17.6	18.3

Operating data					
Revenue	\$ 91,547,316 \$	117,716,233	\$125,866,533 \$	29,947,357 \$	30,248,144
Net loss	(77,500,741)	(8,894,362)	(44,462,674)	(5,428,699)	(6,494,047)

*Key trends in 2006, 2007, and 2008.* Vehicle fleet demand for natural gas fuels increased during the three year period ended December 31, 2008. We believe this growth in demand was attributable primarily to the rising prices of gasoline and diesel relative to CNG and LNG during this period and increasingly stringent environmental regulations affecting vehicle fleets. We capitalized on this growing demand by securing new fleet customers in a variety of markets, including public transit, refuse hauling, airports, taxis and regional trucking.

The number of fueling stations we served grew from 147 at December 31, 2004 to 173 at March 31, 2009 (a 17.7% increase). The amount of CNG and LNG gasoline gallon equivalents we delivered from 2006 to 2008 increased by 7.5%. The increase in gasoline gallon equivalents delivered, together with higher prices we charged our customers due to higher natural gas prices, contributed to increased revenues during these periods. Our cost of sales also increased during these periods, which was attributable primarily to the increased costs related to delivering more CNG and LNG to our customers and the increased price of natural gas.

#### Recent developments.

On April 3, 2009, DCE entered into a fifteen year gas sale agreement with Shell Energy North America (US), L.P. ("Shell") for the sale by DCE to Shell of biomethane produced by DCE's landfill gas processing facility located at McCommas Bluff in Dallas Texas. The gas sale agreement calls for the sale of up to the following quantity of biomethane by DCE to Shell daily:

- April 2009 through September 2010: 4500 MMBtus per day
- October 2010 through December 2010: 5200 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2011: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2012: 5400 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2013: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2014: 5300 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2015-2018: 5000 MMBtus per day
- Calendar year 2019 to March 2024: 6000 MMBtus per day

DCE's obligation and ability to sell greater than 4500 MMBtus per day is contingent on the successful permitting and commencement of commercial operation of an expansion to the existing gas processing facility to at least 15 million standard cubic feet per day inlet capacity of raw landfill gas. DCE retains the right to reserve from the gas sale agreement up to 500 MMBtus per day of biomethane for sale as a vehicle fuel. To the extent that DCE produces volumes of biomethane in excess of the volumes sold under the agreement with Shell, DCE will either attempt to sell such volumes at then-prevailing market prices or seek to enter into another gas sale agreement in the future. There is no guarantee that DCE will produce or be able to sell up to the maximum volumes called for under the agreement, and DCE's ability to produce such volumes of biomethane is dependent on a number of factors beyond DCE's control including, but not limited to, the availability and composition of the landfill gas that is collected, the impact on DCE's operations of the operation of the landfill by the City of Dallas and the reliability of the processing plant's critical equipment.

The sale price for the gas under the agreement with Shell is fixed and increases in 2010 and 2011. The sale price for the gas represents a substantial premium to current prevailing prices for natural gas of \$3.80 per MMBtu as quoted on NYMEX for May delivery on April 3, 2009.

Under the terms of the agreement, DCE has retained the rights to any available greenhouse gas emission reduction credits that may be generated through the operation of the landfill gas collection and processing facility, provided that DCE must supply Shell with a sufficient number of such credits to enable the end-user of the gas to meet applicable "net-zero" emissions requirements under the relevant renewable portfolio standard with respect to use of the biomethane in power generation. DCE is in the preliminary stages of assessing whether greenhouse gas emission reduction credits will be generated or available for sale as a result of the landfill gas collection and pipeline quality biomethane production. Given the complex and changing standards and requirements in the market for greenhouse gas emission reduction credits, there can be no guarantee that any greenhouse gas emission credits will be generated or available for sale as a result of DCE's landfill gas operations.

The gas sale agreement is terminable by either party on 30 days' written notice if the California Energy Commission makes a written determination or adopts a ruling or regulation after the date of the agreement that the biomethane sold under the agreement will, from the date of such ruling or regulation, no longer qualify as a California Renewable Portfolio Standard eligible fuel. In addition, Shell has the right to terminate the agreement upon 30 days' written notice if the volumes of biomethane produced and delivered, calculated monthly on a rolling two-year average, are less than an annual average of 630,720 MMBtu per year (or 2,083 MMBtu per day).

On April 28, 2009, we purchased certain natural gas futures contracts, which we refer to as the futures contracts below, to attempt to hedge our exposure to cash flow variability related to the fixed-price component of two liquefied natural gas (LNG) supply contracts for which we have submitted fixed-price bids. We have not been awarded the contracts; however, based on information released by the potential customers, we believe we have submitted the lowest price in the competitive bidding process. We have also received a staff recommendation supporting our bid for the larger of the two contracts. If we are awarded the supply contracts, performance is anticipated to begin on July 1, 2009 and September 6, 2009, respectively. While we have not received notification that we have been awarded the contracts, due to the fact that the contract prices are fixed, as well as the fact that we believe natural gas prices may rise between now and the time we might be awarded the contracts, the derivative committee of our board of directors concluded it was advisable to purchase the futures contracts in advance of any contract award. The futures contracts have the effect of enabling us to purchase natural gas at fixed prices each month from July 2009 through August 2012, which is the expected fixed-price term of the potential supply contracts. One of the supply contracts calls for the sale of approximately 12,000,000 LNG gallons in the first year, 500,000 LNG gallons in the second year and 300,000 LNG gallons in the third year of the contract. The

futures contracts cover the purchase of an average of approximately 80,000 MMBtus of natural gas per month to hedge against the fixed price LNG delivery obligations. To purchase the futures contracts, we were required to make an initial margin deposit of \$1,236,000. We may be required to make additional deposits if we incur losses related to the futures contracts.

The purchase of the futures contracts was in accordance with the revised natural gas hedging policy adopted by our board of directors in May, 2008, a complete copy of which was filed as Exhibit 99.1 to our Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 20, 2008, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Until such time as we are awarded and enter into the supply contracts, we do not anticipate trying to qualify the futures contracts for hedge accounting as cash flow hedges under SFAS No. 133. As a result, we will be required to record directly in our statement of operations any changes in the fair market value of these contracts that may occur from April 28, 2009 through the earlier to occur of (1) our entry into the fixed-price supply contracts and success in qualifying the futures contracts for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133, or (2) the sale of the futures contracts. Until such time as the futures contract qualify for hedge accounting as cash flow hedges under SFAS No. 133, an increase or decrease of 10% in the weighted average price of the futures contracts would result in a gain or loss, respectively, of approximately \$1.8 million in the fair market value of the futures contracts.

If we are awarded and enter into the supply contracts, (1) we will attempt to qualify the futures contracts for hedge accounting as cash flow hedges under SFAS No. 133, but there can be no assurances we will be successful in doing so, and (2) we anticipate that we will hold the futures contracts for the duration of the relevant contract term consistent with the revised natural gas hedging policy adopted by our board of directors in May 2008. If we are not awarded or fail to enter into either supply contract, we intend to sell the futures contracts related to such supply contract in an orderly fashion.

We purchased the futures contracts from Sempra Energy Trading Corp. pursuant to the terms of the ISDA Master Agreement dated March 23, 2006 between us and Sempra, including the ISDA Credit Support Index to the Schedule to the ISDA Master Agreement dated March 23, 2006, which documents are attached as Exhibits 10.13 and 10.14, respectively, to the Form S-1 Registration Statement (File No. 333-137124) we filed with the SEC on September 6, 2006. These documents are incorporated herein by reference.

*Anticipated future trends.* Despite the recent volatility and decline in energy prices, we anticipate that, over the long term, the prices for gasoline and diesel will continue to be higher than the price of natural gas as a vehicle fuel, and more stringent emissions requirements will continue to make natural gas vehicles an attractive alternative to traditional gasoline and diesel powered vehicles. Our belief that natural gas will continue, over the long term, to be a cheaper vehicle fuel than gasoline or diesel is based in part on the growth in U.S. natural gas production. A 2008 Navigant Consulting, Inc. study indicates that as a result of new unconventional gas shale discoveries from 22 basins in the U.S., maximum estimates of total recoverable domestic reserves from producers have increased to equal 118 years of U.S. production at 2007 producing rates. The study indicated a mean level of reserves equal to 88 years of supply at 2007 production levels. Indications were that shale gas production growth from only the major six shale plays, plus the Marcellus shale, could become 27 Billion cubic feet per day and as high as 39 Billion cubic feet per day by 2015. Navigant has also indicated that development of the shale resources base has resulted in a substantial current surplus of gas supply compared to demand of as much as 11 Billion cubic feet per day. These current surplus levels are 18% of annual average historical U.S. consumption levels of approximately 20 Tcf per year making available gas supply to meet all existing markets and to meet new market requirements. Analysts believe that there is a significant worldwide supply of natural gas relative to crude oil as well. According to the 2008 BP Statistical Review of World Energy, on a global basis, the ratio of proven natural gas reserves to 2007

natural gas production was 45% greater than the ratio of proven crude oil reserves to 2007 crude oil production. This analysis suggests significantly greater longer term availability of natural gas than crude oil based on current consumption.

We believe there will be significant growth in the consumption of natural gas as a vehicle fuel among vehicle fleets, and our goal is to capitalize on this trend and enhance our leadership position as this market expands. We have built natural gas fueling stations, and plan to build additional natural gas fueling stations, that will provide LNG to fleet vehicles at the Ports of Los Angeles and Long Beach. We also anticipate expanding our sales of CNG and LNG in the other markets in which we operate, including public transit, refuse hauling and airports. Consistent with the anticipated growth of our business, we also expect that our operating costs and capital expenditures will increase, primarily from the anticipated expansion of our station network as well as the logistics of delivering more CNG and LNG to our customers. Additionally, we have and will continue to increase our sales and marketing team and other necessary personnel as we seek to expand our existing markets and enter new markets, which will also result in increased costs.

In addition, the economic recession that began during 2008 has resulted in decreased demand for vehicle fuel generally, which reduced our sales of LNG and CNG fuel during 2008. The disruption in the capital markets that began during 2008 and has continued into 2009 has made it more difficult for new customers to finance or invest in natural gas vehicle acquisitions. Continuing economic contraction and reduced economic activity may reduce our opportunities to attract new fleet customers. Many governmental entities, which during 2006 through 2008 represented approximately two-thirds of our revenues, are experiencing significant budget deficits as a result of the economic recession and may be unable to invest in new natural gas vehicles for their transit or refuse fleets or may be compelled to reduce public transportation and services, which would negatively affect our business.

*Sources of liquidity and anticipated capital expenditures.* In May 2007, we completed our initial public offering of 10,000,000 shares of common stock at a public offering price of \$12.00 per share. Net cash proceeds from the initial public offering were approximately \$108.5 million, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses. Historically, our principal sources of liquidity have been cash provided by operations, capital contributions from our stockholders, our cash and cash equivalents and, during the third and fourth quarters of fiscal 2006, a revolving line of credit with Boone Pickens, a director and our largest stockholder. The line of credit was used to fund margin requirements on certain derivative contracts and was terminated in December 2006. In connection with our acquisition of 70% of the membership interests in DCE, we entered into a credit agreement on August 15, 2008 with PlainsCapital Bank. We borrowed \$18.0 million to finance the acquisition and entered into a \$12.0 million line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank to provide capital to DCE, primarily for capital expenditures, and to pay certain costs and expenses of the acquisition and the loans. As of May 4, 2009, approximately \$4.2 million is available under the line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank to provide further capital to DCE. On September 24, 2008, we sold 319,488 shares of our common stock at a purchase price of \$15.65 per share to Boone Pickens Interests, Ltd. for proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million. On November 3, 2008, we sold 4,419,192 shares of common stock and warrants exercisable for common stock to third-party investors and received net proceeds of approximately \$32.5 million.

Our current business plan calls for approximately \$20.9 million in additional capital expenditures from April 1, 2009 through the end of 2009, primarily related to construction of new fueling stations. In addition, we anticipate that during the remainder of 2009 we will provide approximately \$0.5 million for financing natural gas vehicle purchases by our customers and up to \$2.5 million in funding that we may be required to provide to the Vehicle Production Group, LLC, a company that is developing CNG paratransit vehicles and taxis. We anticipate that we will fund any capital expenditures of DCE during 2009 through our line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank. We may also elect to invest additional amounts in expansion of our California LNG plant, station construction for new or existing customers that are not currently under contract, or for other acquisitions or investments in companies or assets in

the natural gas fueling infrastructure, services and production industries. We will need to raise additional capital as necessary to fund expansion of our California LNG plant, additional station construction, acquisitions or other capital expenditures or investments which are not budgeted for in our 2009 business plan and we anticipate we will seek to raise capital during 2009. For more information, see "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below. Due to the continuing disruption in the capital markets, we may not be able to raise capital on terms that are favorable to existing stockholders or at all. Any inability to raise capital may impair our ability to invest in new stations, develop natural gas fueling infrastructure and invest in strategic transactions or acquisitions and reduce our ability to expand our business and generate increased revenues.

*Volatility in operating results related to futures contracts.* Historically, we have purchased futures contracts from time to time to help mitigate our exposure to natural gas price fluctuations in current periods and in future periods. Prior to 2008, our futures contracts did not qualify for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133, and in 2008, some of our contracts qualified for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133 and some did not. Gains and losses related to the futures contracts that did not qualify for hedge accounting, which appear in the line item derivative (gains) losses in our condensed consolidated financial statements, have materially impacted our results of operations in recent periods. For the years ended December 31, 2006, 2007 and 2008, derivative (gains) losses were \$78,994,947, \$0 and \$611,175, respectively. We have no derivative (gains) losses for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2009 related to futures contracts. For this reason and others, we caution investors that our past operating results may not be indicative of future results. For more information, please read "Volatility of Earnings and Cash Flows" and "Risk Management Activities" below.

Business risks and uncertainties. Our business and prospects are exposed to numerous risks and uncertainties. For more information, see "Risk Factors" in Part II, Item 1A of this report.

#### Operations

We generate revenues principally by selling CNG and LNG and providing operations and maintenance services to our vehicle fleet customers. For the three months ended March 31, 2009, CNG and biomethane (together) represented 71% and LNG represented 29% of our natural gas sales (on a gasoline gallon equivalent basis). To a lesser extent, we generate revenues by designing and constructing fueling stations and selling or leasing those stations to our customers. Substantially all of our operating and maintenance revenues have been generated from CNG stations. In 2006, we began providing vehicle finance services to our customers.

#### CNG Sales

We sell CNG through fueling stations located on our customers' properties and through our network of public access fueling stations. At these CNG fueling stations, we procure natural gas from local utilities or brokers under standard, floating-rate arrangements and then compress and dispense it into our customers' vehicles. Our CNG sales are made primarily through contracts with our fleet customers. Under these contracts, pricing is determined primarily on an index-plus basis, which is calculated by adding a margin to the local index or utility price for natural gas. CNG sales revenues based on an index-plus methodology increase or decrease as a result of an increase or decrease in the price of natural gas. We sell a small amount of CNG under fixed-price contracts and also provide price caps to certain customers on their index-plus pricing arrangement. Effective January 1, 2007, we ceased offering price-cap contracts to our customers, but we will continue to perform our obligations under price-cap contracts we entered into before January 1, 2007. We will continue to offer fixed price contracts as appropriate and consistent with our natural gas hedging policy that was revised in May 2008. Our fleet customers typically are billed monthly based on the volume of CNG sold at a station.



The remainder of our CNG sales are on a per fill-up basis at prices we set at the pump based on prevailing market conditions. These customers typically pay using a credit card at the station. In April 2008, we opened our first CNG station in Lima, Peru through our joint venture Clean Energy del Peru.

#### LNG Sales

We sell substantially all of our LNG to fleet customers, who typically own and operate their fueling stations. We also sell a small volume of LNG to customers for non-vehicle use. We procure LNG from third-party producers and also produce LNG at our liquefaction plants in Texas and California. For LNG that we purchase from third-parties, we typically enter into "take or pay" contracts that require us to purchase minimum volumes of LNG at index-based rates. We deliver LNG via our fleet of 58 tanker trailers to fueling stations, where it is stored and dispensed in liquid form into vehicles. We sell LNG principally through supply contracts that are priced on either a fixed-price or index-plus basis. LNG sales revenues based on an index-plus methodology increase or decrease as a result of an increase or decrease in the price of natural gas. We also provided price caps to certain customers on the index component of their index-plus pricing arrangement for certain contracts we entered into on or prior to December 31, 2006. Effective January 1, 2007, we ceased offering price-cap contracts to our customers, but we will continue to perform our obligations under price-cap contracts we entered into before January 1, 2007, including a one-year renewal period beginning April 1, 2010 that one of our customers is entitled to should they choose to exercise such renewal. This renewal period, if exercised, would obligate us to sell the customer approximately 2.1 million LNG gallons subject to a price cap of \$7.50 per MMbtu on the SoCal Border Index. We will continue to offer fixed price contracts as appropriate and consistent with our natural gas hedging policy adopted in May 2008. Our LNG contracts provide that we charge our customers periodically based on the volume of LNG supplied.

#### Government Incentives

From October 1, 2006 through December 31, 2009, we may receive a Volumetric Excise Tax Credit ("VETC") of \$0.50 per gasoline gallon equivalent of CNG and \$0.50 per liquid gallon of LNG that we sell as vehicle fuel. Based on the service relationship we have with our customers, either we or our customers are able to claim the credit. We record these tax credits as revenues in our condensed consolidated statements of operations as the credits are fully refundable and do not need to offset tax liabilities to be received. As such, the credits are not deemed income tax credits under SFAS No. 109. In addition, we believe the credits are properly recorded as revenue because we often incorporate the tax credits into our pricing with our customers, thereby lowering the actual price per gallon we charge them. We expect the tax credit will continue to factor into the price we charge our customers for CNG and LNG in the future. The legislation that created this tax credit also increased the federal excise taxes on sales of CNG from \$0.061 to \$0.183 per gasoline gallon equivalent and on sales of LNG from \$0.119 to \$0.243 per LNG gallon.

#### **Operation and Maintenance**

We generate a portion of our revenue from operation and maintenance agreements for CNG fueling stations where we do not supply the fuel. We refer to this portion of our business as "O&M." At these fueling stations, the customer contracts directly with a local broker or utility to purchase natural gas. For O&M services, we do not sell the fuel itself, but generally charge a per-gallon fee based on the volume of fuel dispensed at the station. We include the volume of fuel dispensed at the stations at which we provide O&M services in our calculation of aggregate gallon equivalents sold.

#### Station Construction

We generate a small portion of our revenue from designing and constructing fueling stations and selling or leasing the stations to our customers. For these projects, we act as general contractor or supervise qualified third-party contractors. We charge construction fees or lease rates based on the size and complexity of the project.

#### Vehicle Acquisition and Finance

In 2006, we commenced offering vehicle finance services for some of our customers' purchases of natural gas vehicles or the conversion of their existing gasoline or diesel powered vehicles to operate on natural gas. We loan to certain qualifying customers on average 60% and on occasion up to 100% of the purchase price of their natural gas vehicles. We may also lease vehicles in the future. Where appropriate, we apply for and receive state and federal incentives associated with natural gas vehicle purchases and pass these benefits through to our customers. We may also secure vehicles to place with customers or pay deposits with respect to such vehicles prior to receiving a firm order from our customers, which we may be required to purchase if our customer fails to purchase the vehicle as anticipated. As of March 31, 2009, we have not generated significant revenue from vehicle finance activities.

#### Landfill Gas

In August 2008, we acquired 70% of the outstanding membership interests of DCE for a purchase price of \$19.6 million including transaction costs. DCE owns a facility that collects, processes and sells biomethane from the McCommas Bluff landfill located in Dallas, Texas. From the acquisition date through December 31, 2008 and for quarter ended March 31, 2009, DCE generated approximately \$1.8 million and \$0.6 million, respectively, in revenue from sales of biomethane, all of which is included in our condensed consolidated statements of operations.

#### Volatility of Earnings and Cash Flows

Our earnings and cash flows historically have fluctuated significantly from period to period based on our futures activities, as all but a few of our futures contracts have not historically qualified for hedge accounting under SFAS 133. We have therefore recorded any changes in the fair market value of these contracts that did not qualify for hedge accounting directly in our statements of operations in the line item derivative (gains) losses along with any realized gains or losses generated during the period. For example, we experienced derivative gains of \$5.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2008, and derivative losses of \$0.3 million, \$65.0 million, \$13.7 million, \$6.0 million and \$0.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2006, September 30, 2006, December 31, 2006, September 30, 2007, September 30, 2007, December 31, 2007, March 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 related to our futures contracts. In accordance with our natural gas hedging policy, we plan to structure all subsequent futures contracts as cash flow hedges under SFAS No. 133, but we can not be certain that they will qualify. See "Risk Management Activities" below. If the futures contracts do not qualify for hedge accounting, we could incur significant increases or decreases in our earnings based on fluctuations in the market value of the contracts from period to period.

Additionally, we are required to maintain a margin account to cover losses related to our natural gas futures contacts. Futures contracts are valued daily, and if our contracts are in loss positions at the end of a trading day, our broker will transfer the amount of the losses from our margin account to a clearinghouse. If at any time the funds in our margin account drop below a specified maintenance level, our broker will issue a margin call that requires us to restore the balance. Consequently, these payments could significantly impact our cash balances. At March 31, 2009, we had \$1.1 million on deposit in margin accounts.

The decrease in the value of our futures positions and any required margin deposits on our futures contracts that are in a loss position could significantly impact our financial condition in the future.

#### **Debt Compliance**

Our credit agreement with PlainsCapital Bank ("Credit Agreement") requires us to comply with certain covenants. We may not incur indebtedness or liens except as permitted by the Credit

Agreement, or declare or pay dividends. We must maintain, on a quarterly basis, minimum liquidity of not less than \$6.0 million, accounts receivable balances, as defined, of not less than \$8.0 million, consolidated net worth, as defined, of not less than \$150.0 million, and a debt to equity ratio, as defined, of not more than 0.3 to 1. Beginning in the quarter ending June 30, 2009, we must also maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of not less than 1.5 to 1 at each quarter end. Effective in the fourth quarter of 2008, we established a lock-box arrangement with PCB subject to the Credit Agreement. Funds received from our customers are remitted to the lock-box and then deposited to a PCB bank account. The remitted funds are not used to pay-down the balance of the credit agreement. However, if we default on the Credit Agreement, all of the obligations under the Credit Agreement will become due and payable and all funds received in our lock-box held by PCB will be applied to the balance due on the Credit Agreement. One of the events of default is the occurrence of a "material adverse change," which is a subjective acceleration clause. Based on the guidance in Emerging Issues Tax Force Issue No. 95-22 *Balance Sheet Classification of Borrowings Outstanding under Revolving Credit Agreements That Include both a Subjective Acceleration Clause and a Lock-Box Arrangement (EITF No. 95-22), we have classified our debt pursuant to the Credit Agreement as short-term or long-term, as appropriate, and we believe an event of default is more than remote but not more likely than not. If we default on the Credit Agreement, all of the obligations under the Credit Agreement will become immediately due and payable and all funds received in our lockbox held by PCB and \$2.5 million we have deposited with PCB in a payment reserve account will be applied to the balance due on the Credit Agreement.* 

One of our bank covenants is a requirement to maintain accounts receivable balances from certain subsidiaries above \$8.0 million at each quarter-end during the term. To the extent natural gas prices continue to fall, which a significant portion of our revenues are derived from, or our volumes decline, we could violate this covenant in the future. Beginning with the quarter ending June 30, 2009, we are required to maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of not less than 1.5 to 1. To the extent our operating results do not materialize as planned, we could violate this covenant in the future. In the event we violate either of these covenants, we would seek a waiver from the bank.

#### **Risk Management Activities**

Our risk management activities, including the revised natural gas hedging policy adopted by our board of directors in February 2007 and revised by our board of directors on May 29, 2008, are discussed in Part II, Item 7 (Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation) of our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008, which discussion is incorporated herein by reference.

In an effort to mitigate the volatility of our earnings related to our futures contracts and to reduce our risk related to fixed-price sales contracts, our board of directors revisited our risk management policies and procedures and adopted a revised natural gas hedging policy in February 2007, which was amended effective May 29, 2008 and restricts our ability to purchase natural gas futures contracts and offer fixed-price sales contracts to our customers. Unless otherwise agreed in advance by the board of directors and the derivative committee, we will conduct our futures activities and enter into fixed-price sales contracts only in accordance with the natural gas hedging policy, a complete copy of which was filed as Exhibit 99.1 to our Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 20, 2008 and is incorporated by reference herein. Pursuant to the policy, we only purchase futures contracts to hedge our exposure to variability in expected future cash flows related to a particular fixed price contract or bid. Subject to the conditions set forth in the policy, we purchase futures contracts in quantities reasonably expected to hedge effectively our exposure to cash flow variability related to such fixed-price sales contracts entered into after the date of the policy. The summary of the policy described above does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the copy of the policy previously filed.

# Table of Contents

Due to the restrictions of our revised hedging policy, we expect to offer significantly fewer fixed-price sales contracts to our customers. If we do offer a fixed-price sales contract, we anticipate including a price component that would cover our increased costs as well as a return on our estimated cash requirements over the duration of the underlying futures contract. The amount of this price component will vary based on the anticipated volume to be covered under the fixed-price sales contract.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

For the first quarter of 2009, there were no material changes to the "Critical Accounting Policies" discussed in Part II, Item 7 (Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations) of our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008.

#### **Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements**

None.

#### **Results of Operations**

The following is a more detailed discussion of our financial condition and results of operations for the periods presented:

	Three Month Ended <u>March 31,</u> 2008 20	
Statement of Operations Data::		2002
Revenue:		
Product revenues	96.7%	93.8%
Service revenues	3.3	6.2
Total operating revenues	100.0	100.0
Operating expenses:		
Cost of sales:		
Product cost of sales	74.0	70.3
Service cost of sales	0.8	1.3
Derivative (gain) loss	_	0.6
Selling, general and administrative	38.7	38.2
Depreciation and amortization	6.9	12.0
Total operating expenses	120.4	122.3
Operating loss	(20.4)	(22.3)
Interest income (expense), net	2.8	(0.1)
Other income (expense), net	0.1	(0.1)
Equity in gains (losses) of equity method investee	(0.5)	0.1
Loss before income taxes	(18.0)	(22.5)
Income tax expense	(0.1)	(0.2)
Net loss	(18.1)	(22.7)
Noncontrolling interest in net income	_	1.3
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp.	(18.1)	(21.5)

#### Three Months Ended March 31, 2009 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2008

*Revenue.* Revenue increased by \$0.3 million to \$30.2 million in the three months ended March 31, 2009, from \$29.9 million in the three months ended March 31, 2008. We experienced a \$5.1 million

#### Table of Contents

increase in station construction revenues between periods primarily due to the completion of a CNG station for the Orange County Transportation District. This increase was offset by a decrease in our average price per gallon we charged between periods. Our effective price per gallon was \$1.14 in the three months ended March 31, 2009, which represents a \$0.29 per gallon decrease from \$1.43 in the three months ended March 31, 2008. The decrease was primarily due to the decreased price of natural gas in the first quarter of 2009, upon which a significant amount of our revenues are based. Revenue also decreased between periods as we recorded \$4.1 million of revenue related to fuel tax credits in the first quarter of 2009, compared to \$4.7 million in the first quarter of 2008. These gas sales decreases were offset by the increase in the number of gallons delivered between periods from 17.6 million gasoline gallon equivalents to 18.3 million gasoline gallon equivalents. The increase in volume was primarily from an increase in biomethane sales and CNG sales of 0.9 million and 0.5 million gallons, respectively. The biomethane volume related to our 70% share of the biomethane sales of DCE. Two of our new transit customers (Regional Transportation Commission of Nevada and Regional Transit Authority of Ohio) and one of our new refuse customers (Brookhaven Carters) together accounted for 0.4 million of the CNG volume increase. Offsetting these increases is a 0.7 million gallon decrease in LNG volumes, which was primarily due to the loss of a portion of the City of Phoenix LNG supply contract that began July 1, 2008.

*Cost of sales.* Cost of sales decreased by \$0.8 million to \$21.6 million in the three months ended March 31, 2009, from \$22.4 million in the three months ended March 31, 2008. Our cost of sales primarily decreased between periods as a result of our effective cost per gallon declining by \$0.35 per gallon to \$0.93 in the three months ended March 31, 2009, primarily due to the decreased price of natural gas in the first quarter of 2009. Offsetting this decreases was a \$0.7 million increase in costs related to delivering more volume between periods. We also experienced a \$4.6 million increase in station construction costs between periods.

*Derivative (gain) loss.* We recorded a derivative loss of \$0.2 in the first quarter of 2009 upon the adoption of EITF No. 07-5 during the period that requires us to mark-to-market our Series I warrants (see note 19 to our condensed consolidated financial statements contained elsewhere herein) at the end of each reporting period.

Selling, general and administrative. Selling, general and administrative expenses were consistent between periods. Our marketing expenses decreased \$1.4 million between periods as we did not incur certain advertising costs related to the Ports of Los Angeles and Long Beach and to support the Clean Alternative Fuels Act in California in the first quarter of 2009 as we did in the first quarter of 2008. The decrease was offset by \$1.0 million increase in stock option expense between periods, primarily due to options granted to our employees in December 2008 and January 2009. We also experienced a \$0.4 million increase in salaries and benefits between periods related to the hiring of additional employees. Our employee headcount increased from 128 at March 31, 2008 to 138 at March 31, 2009.

Depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization increased by \$1.5 million to \$3.6 million in the three months ended March 31, 2009, from \$2.1 million in the three months ended March 31, 2008. This increase was primarily related to additional depreciation expense in the three months ended March 31, 2009 related to increased property and equipment balances between periods, primarily related to our expanded station network and our California LNG plant. Our March 31, 2009 amortization amount also includes amortization of the City of Dallas Landfill lease that we acquired in connection with our acquisition of DCE on August 15, 2008.

Interest income (expense), net. Interest income (expense), net, decreased by \$872,000 to \$33,000 of expense for the three months ended March 31, 2009. This decrease was primarily the result of a decrease in interest income in the three months ended March 31, 2009 due to lower average cash balances on hand during the three months ended March 31, 2009. We also incurred interest expense of

\$0.1 million in the first quarter of 2009, net of amounts capitalized, related to the debt we incurred to acquire our interest in DCE in August 2008 that we did not incur in the first quarter of 2008.

*Other income (expense), net.* There was no significant change in other income (expense), net, between the three months ended March 31, 2009 and the three months ended March 31, 2008.

*Equity in gains (losses) of equity method investee.* Equity in gains (losses) of equity method investee increased by \$162,000 to a \$17,000 gain for the three months ended March 31, 2009 related to our 49% interest in our Peruvian joint venture.

*Noncontrolling interest in net income.* During the three months ended March 31, 2009, we recorded \$0.4 million of income for the noncontrolling interest in the net income of DCE. The noncontrolling interest represents the 30% interest of our joint venture partner. The results of DCE's operations have been included in the consolidated financial statements since August 15, 2008, the date of acquisition.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Historically, our principal sources of liquidity have consisted of cash provided by operations and financing activities, cash and cash equivalents, the issuance of common stock, sometimes in association with the exercise of certain warrants that were callable at our option, and in 2006 a revolving line of credit with Boone Pickens, our majority stockholder. In May 2007, we completed our initial public offering of 10,000,000 shares of common stock at a public offering price of \$12.00 per share. Net cash proceeds from the initial public offering were approximately \$108.5 million, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses. On August 15, 2008, in connection with our acquisition of 70% of the membership interests of DCE, we entered into a credit agreement with PlainsCapital Bank pursuant to which we have borrowed \$18.0 million under a term loan and an additional \$7.8 million (as of March 31, 2009) under a line of credit (see note 10 to the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements). On September 24, 2008, we sold 319,488 shares of our common stock at a price of \$15.65 per share to Boone Pickens Interests, Ltd. for proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million. On November 3, 2008, we sold 4,419,192 units of common stock and warrants for \$7.92 per unit and we raised net proceeds of approximately \$32.5 million after deducting offering costs.

In addition to funding operations, our principal uses of cash have been, and are expected to be, the construction of new fueling stations, the construction of a new LNG liquefaction plant in California, the purchase of new LNG tanker trailers, the financing of natural gas vehicles for our customers, and general corporate purposes, including making deposits to support our derivative activities, geographic expansion (domestically and internationally), expanding our sales and marketing activities, and for working capital for our expansion. We may also seek to acquire companies or assets in the natural gas fueling infrastructure, services and production industries. We financed our operations in the first three months of 2009 primarily through cash on hand.

At March 31, 2009, we had total cash and cash equivalents of \$30.9 million, compared to \$36.3 million at December 31, 2008.

Cash provided by operating activities was \$1.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2009, compared to cash used in operating activities of \$5.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2008. The increase in operating cash flow resulted primarily from increased collections of accounts and other receivables between periods of \$4.2 million and a \$4.2 million net return of LNG truck deposits between periods. Offsetting these increases was a \$2.4 million increase in accounts payable and accrued expense payments between periods. The remaining changes primarily resulted from changes in working capital balances, which were mostly due to timing differences related to the various cash flows between periods.

Cash used in investing activities was \$9.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2009, compared to \$44.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2008. Our purchases of property and equipment were \$9.1 million during the first three months of 2009 compared to \$14.8 million for the same period in 2008. We made an additional investment during the first three months of 2009 of \$0.6 million in the Vehicle Production Group, LLC, a company developing a CNG taxi and a paratransit vehicle. In the first three months of 2008, we purchased \$42.6 million of short-term investments with our initial public offering proceeds from May 2007, of which \$12.5 million matured or were sold during the period. We did not have any short-term investments during the first three months of 2009.

Cash provided by financing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2009 was \$2.7 million, compared to \$62,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2008. In February 2009, we borrowed an additional \$3.1 million from PlainsCapital Bank to fund capital expenditures for DCE's landfill plant upgrade. This increase in cash was offset by repayment of capital lease obligations and long-term debt of \$0.4 million

Our financial position and liquidity are, and will be, influenced by a variety of factors, including our ability to generate cash flows from operations, deposits and margin calls on our futures positions, the level of any outstanding indebtedness and the interest we are obligated to pay on this indebtedness, our capital expenditure requirements (which consist primarily of station construction, LNG plant construction costs, and the purchase of LNG tanker trailers and equipment) and any merger or acquisition activity.

#### Capital Expenditures

Our current business plan calls for approximately \$20.9 million in additional capital expenditures from April 1, 2009 through the end of 2009, primarily related to construction of new fueling stations. In addition, we anticipate that during the remainder of 2009 we will provide approximately \$0.5 million for financing natural gas vehicle purchases by our customers and up to \$2.5 million in financing that we may be required to provide to the Vehicle Production Group LLC, a company that is developing CNG paratransit vehicles and taxis. Through May 4, 2009, we have provided our joint-venture subsidiary DCE with approximately \$4.4 million in financing under our loan agreement with DCE and we anticipate that we will provide up to approximately \$2.9 million in additional loan financing to DCE during the remainder of 2009 for additional capital expenditures and expenses. Financing provided to DCE is not included in our 2009 capital expenditure business plan as we anticipate that we will fund all additional financing we provide to DCE through our \$12.0 million Facility B loan with PlainsCapital Bank, which has approximately \$4.2 million in remaining available credit as of May 4, 2009. We intend to fund our principal liquidity requirements, other than our loan to DCE, through cash and cash equivalents and cash provided by operations; however, we may pursue station construction opportunities that are not currently under contract or in our 2009 capital expenditure plan or seek to acquire or invest in companies or assets in the natural gas fueling infrastructure, services and production industries. We may also decide to invest in expanding our California LNG plant or other LNG production assets. We anticipate that we will seek to raise additional capital during 2009 to provide funding for any such acquisitions, strategic transactions, increases in station construction activity, expansion of our California LNG plant or other unanticipated capital expenditures. Due to the continuing disruption in the capital markets, we may not be able to raise capital on terms that are favorable to existing stockholders or at all. Any inability to raise capital may impair our ability to invest in new stations, develop natural gas fueling infrastructure and invest in strategic transactions or acquisitions and reduce our ability to invest in our business and generate increased revenues.

Our credit agreement with PlainsCapital Bank requires that we comply with certain covenants, as detailed in footnote 10 of our condensed consolidated financial statements contained elsewhere herein. One of the covenants requires that we maintain accounts receivable balances from certain subsidiaries

above \$8.0 million at each quarter-end during the term. To the extent natural gas prices continue to fall, which would result in decreased revenues, or our volumes sold decline, we could violate this covenant in the future. Also, beginning with the quarter ending June 30, 2009, we are required to maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of 1.5 to 1. Should our operating results not materialize as planned, we could violate this covenant in the future. If we were to violate a covenant, we would seek a waiver from the bank, which the bank is not obligated to grant. If the bank does not grant a waiver, all of the obligations under the credit agreement will become immediately due and payable and \$2.5 million of our funds held by PlainsCapital Bank would be applied to the balance due on the PlainsCapital Bank loans. We also would be unable to use the PlainsCapital line of credit to fund our loan to DCE if this were to occur. We were in compliance with all of the covenants as of March 31, 2009.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

The following represents the scheduled maturities of our contractual obligations as of March 31, 2009:

	Payments Due by Period				
Contractual Obligations:	Total	Remainder of 2009	2010 and 2011	2012 through 2014	2015 and beyond
Long-term debt and capital lease obligations(a)	\$33,383,763	\$ 3,670,800	\$ 7,594,617	\$21,808,289	\$ 310,057
Operating lease commitments(b)	16,021,737	1,423,728	3,594,125	4,883,504	6,120,380
"Take-or-pay" LNG purchase contracts(c)	4,707,850	1,715,350	2,992,500	_	
Construction contracts(d)	10,167,672	10,167,672			—
Total	\$64,281,022	\$16,977,550	\$14,181,242	\$26,691,793	\$6,430,437

(a) Consists of long-term debt and capital lease obligations to finance equipment purchases, including interest.

- (b) Consists of various space and ground leases for our California LNG plant, offices and fueling stations as well as leases for equipment.
- (c) The amounts in the table represent our estimates for our fixed LNG purchase commitments under two "take or pay" contracts. In October 2007, we entered into a 10-year contingent take-or-pay commitment for 45,000 LNG gallons per day from an LNG plant to be constructed in Arizona, which commitment is not reflected in the table above because the obligation is contingent on the completion of construction of the LNG plant, which is anticipated to occur in the second quarter of 2009.
- (d) Consists of our obligations to fund various fueling station construction projects, net of amounts funded through March 31, 2009, and excluding contractual commitments related to station sales contracts.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

At March 31, 2009, we had the following off-balance sheet arrangements:

- outstanding surety bonds for construction contracts and general corporate purposes totaling \$5.6 million,
- two take-or-pay contracts for the purchase of LNG,

- operating leases where we are the lessee,
- capital leases where we are the lessor and owner of the equipment, and
- firm commitments to sell CNG and LNG at fixed prices or index-plus prices subject to a price cap.

We provide surety bonds primarily for construction contracts in the ordinary course of business, as a form of guarantee. No liability has been recorded in connection with our surety bonds as we do not believe, based on historical experience and information currently available, that it is probable that any amounts will be required to be paid under these arrangements for which we will not be reimbursed.

We have entered into contracts with two vendors to purchase LNG that require us to purchase minimum volumes from the vendors. One of the contracts expires in June 2009 and the other contract expires in June 2011. The minimum commitments under these two contracts are included in the table set forth under "Take-or-pay" LNG purchase contracts above. In October 2007, we entered into a contingent take-or-pay contract from an LNG plant that is not included in the table above as it is contingent on the LNG plant being constructed. We anticipate construction of the plant will be completed in the second quarter of 2009.

We have entered into operating lease arrangements for certain equipment and for our office and field operating locations in the ordinary course of business. The terms of our leases expire at various dates through 2016. Additionally, in November 2006, we entered into a ground lease for 36 acres in California on which we built our California LNG liquefaction plant. The lease is for an initial term of payments of \$230,000 per year, plus up to \$130,000 per year for each 30 million gallons of production capacity utilized, subject to future adjustment based on consumer price index changes. We must also pay a royalty to the landlord for each gallon of LNG produced at the facility, as well as for certain other services that the landlord will provide. Commercial operations began December 1, 2008, and the payments for this lease are included in "Operating lease commitments" in the "Contractual Obligations" table set forth above.

We are also the lessor in various leases with our customers, whereby our customers lease from us certain stations and equipment that we own. The leases generally qualify as sales-type leases for accounting purposes, which result in our customers, the lessees, reflecting the property and equipment on their balance sheets.

# Item 3.—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

*Commodity Risk* We are subject to market risk with respect to our sales of natural gas, which has historically been subject to volatile market conditions. Our exposure to market risk is heightened when we have a fixed price or price cap sales contract with a customer that is not covered by a futures contract, or when we are otherwise unable to pass through natural gas price increases to customers. Natural gas prices and availability are affected by many factors, including weather conditions, overall economic conditions and foreign and domestic governmental regulation and relations.

Natural gas costs represented 60% of our cost of sales for 2008 and 43% of our cost of sales for the three months ended March 31, 2009. Prices for natural gas over the nine-year and three-month period from December 31, 1999 through March 31, 2009, based on the NYMEX daily futures data, have ranged from a low of \$1.65 per Mcf to a high of \$19.38 per Mcf. At March 31, 2009, the NYMEX index price of natural gas was \$4.07 per Mcf.

To reduce price risk caused by market fluctuations in natural gas, we may enter into exchange traded natural gas futures contracts. These arrangements also expose us to the risk of financial loss in situations where the other party to the contract defaults on its contract or there is a change in the expected differential between the underlying price in the contract and the actual price of natural gas we pay at the delivery point.

We account for these futures contracts in accordance with SFAS 133. Under this standard, the accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative depends upon whether it has been designated in a hedging relationship and, further, on the type of hedging relationship. To qualify for designation in a hedging relationship, specific criteria must be met and appropriate documentation maintained. Our futures contracts did not qualify for hedge accounting under SFAS 133 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2006, and we did not have any derivative activity in 2007. Consequently, any changes in the fair value of the derivatives during 2005 and 2006 were recorded directly to our consolidated statements of operations. In 2008, we had certain contracts that did not qualify for hedge accounting and we had two derivative contracts to hedge two fixed supply contracts that did qualify for hedge accounting. During the three month period ended March 31, 2009, we had certain futures contracts that did qualify for hedge accounting.

The fair value of the futures contracts we use is based on quoted prices in active exchange traded or over the counter markets which are then discounted to reflect the time value of money for contracts applicable to future periods. The fair value of these futures contracts is continually subject to change due to changing market conditions. The net effect of the realized and unrealized gains and losses related to these derivative instruments for the year ended December 31, 2006 was a \$79.0 million decrease to pre-tax income. We did not have any futures contracts outstanding during the year ended December 31, 2007. In an effort to mitigate the volatility in our earnings related to futures activities, in February 2007, our board of directors adopted a revised natural gas hedging policy which restricts our ability to purchase natural gas futures contracts and offer fixed-price sales contracts to our customers. This policy was further revised by our board of directors in May 2008. We plan to structure prospective futures contracts so that they will be accounted for as cash flow hedges under SFAS 133, but we cannot be certain they will qualify. For more information, please read "—Risk Management Activities" above.

We have prepared a sensitivity analysis to estimate our exposure to market risk with respect to futures contracts we hold as of March 31, 2009 to hedge the fixed-price component of two LNG supply contracts. If the price of natural gas were to fluctuate (increase or decrease) by 10% from the price quoted on NYMEX on March 31, 2009 (\$4.07 per Mcf), we could expect a corresponding fluctuation in the value of the contracts of approximately \$82,000.

#### Item 4.—Controls and Procedures

#### **Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. We carried out an evaluation, under the supervision of and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by the report.

#### Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting.

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II.—OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1.—Legal Proceedings

We may become party to various legal actions that arise in the ordinary course of our business. We are currently engaged in commercial litigation with an LNG supplier but we do not believe the outcome of the litigation will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations. During the course of our operations, we are also subject to audit by tax authorities for varying periods in various federal, state, local, and foreign tax jurisdictions. Disputes may arise during the course of such audits as to facts and matters of law. It is impossible at this time to determine the ultimate liabilities that we may incur resulting from any lawsuits, claims and proceedings, audits, commitments, contingencies and related matters or the timing if these liabilities, if any. If these matters were to be ultimately resolved unfavorably, an outcome not currently anticipated, it is possible that such outcome could have a material adverse effect upon our consolidated financial position or results of operations. However, we believe that the ultimate resolution of such actions will not have a material adverse affect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity.

#### Item 1A.—Risk Factors

The risk factors included in our December 31, 2008 annual report on Form 10-K continue to apply to us, and describe risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report. The discussion below includes updated risk factors that could materially affect our business and results of operations. Except as discussed in the risk factors below, there have not been any material changes from the risk factors previously described in our December 31, 2008 annual report on Form 10-K.

# Failure to comply with the terms of our Credit Agreement with PlainsCapital Bank could impair our rights in Dallas Clean Energy, LLC ("DCE") and other secured property.

In August, 2008 we acquired a 70% interest in DCE, which manages a biomethane production facility at the McCommas Bluff landfill in Dallas, Texas and holds a lease to the associated landfill gas development rights. We borrowed \$18.0 million from PlainsCapital Bank to fund the acquisition and obtained a \$12 million line of credit from PlainsCapital to pay certain costs and expenses of the acquisition and finance capital improvements of the gas processing plant through a loan made by us to DCE. We have used \$7.8 million of the line of credit from PlainsCapital Bank as of March 31, 2009. To secure our obligations under the Credit Agreement, we granted PlainsCapital Bank a security interest in 45 of our LNG tanker trailers, certain accounts receivable and inventory, and our note receivable from, and our membership interests in, DCE. Our credit agreement with PlainsCapital Bank requires that we comply with certain covenants, as detailed in footnote 10 of our condensed consolidated financial statements contained elsewhere herein. One of the covenants requires that we maintain accounts receivable balances from certain subsidiaries above \$8.0 million at each quarter-end during the term. To the extent natural gas prices continue to fall, which would result in decreased revenues, or our volumes sold decline, we could violate this covenant in the future. Also, beginning with the quarter ending June 30, 2009, we are required to maintain a debt service ratio, as defined, of 1.5 to 1. Should our operating results not materialize as planned, we could violate this covenant in the future. If we were to violate a covenant, we would seek a waiver from the bank, which the bank is not obligated to grant. If the bank does not grant a waiver, all of the obligations under the credit agreement will become immediately due and payable and \$2.5 million of our funds held by PlainsCapital Bank would be applied to the balance due on the PlainsCapital Bank loans. We also would be unable to use the PlainsCapital line of credit to fund our loan

37

# We anticipate raising debt or equity capital to fund increased capital expenditures beyond those included in our 2009 capital budget and for any potential strategic transactions, and an inability to access the capital markets may impair our ability to expand our business

We anticipate that, in order to fund capital projects beyond those included in our 2009 capital budget and to pursue potential strategic transactions as opportunities arise (which were not included in our 2009 capital budget), we will need to pursue additional equity or debt financing, which may not be available on terms favorable to us or at all. Our original 2009 capital plan anticipated \$31.6 million of capital expenditures during 2009 and no amounts for acquisitions. While we believe that we have sufficient cash to fund our original 2009 capital plan during the remainder of the year, we anticipate that we will need to raise debt or equity capital during 2009 to have sufficient funds available to pursue strategic transactions and capital expenditures beyond our 2009 capital budget. We may pursue equity or debt financing options including, but not limited to, equipment financing, convertible promissory notes or commercial bank financing. Recent economic turmoil and severe lack of liquidity in the debt capital markets and volatility and rapidly falling prices in the equity capital markets have severely and adversely affected capital raising opportunities. If we are unable to obtain debt or equity financing in amounts sufficient to fund any additional capital expenditures, strategic transactions or unanticipated expenses, we will be forced to suspend or curtail our capital expenditure program or we may not pursue opportunities for strategic transactions, which would limit our ability to expand our business. In addition, the terms, conditions and prices of any equity or debt issuance may be dilutive to existing stockholders or poorly received in the investment community, which could cause the price of our commons stock to drop.

#### Item 2.—Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### Use of Proceeds

On October 28, 2008, the Company entered into a Placement Agent Agreement (the "Placement Agent Agreement") relating to the sale and issuance by the Company to select investors of up to 4,419,192 units (the "Units"), with each Unit consisting of (i) one share of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, (ii) a warrant to purchase 0.75 shares of Common Stock (the "Series I Warrant"), and (iii) a warrant to purchase up to 0.2571 shares of Common Stock (the "Series I Warrant"). Our offering of common stock and warrants was effected through a Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-152306) that was declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 29, 2008. The price of each Unit was \$7.92 per Unit. The transaction closed on November 3, 2008 and the Company issued 4,419,192 shares of Common Stock. As of December 31, 2008, all of the Series II Warrants have been exercised. The Company received approximately \$32.5 million after deducting the placement agents' fees and other offering expenses. As of March 31, 2009, we have used \$1.6 million of the net proceeds from this offering for construction and installation of CNG and LNG stations.

#### Item 3.—Defaults upon Senior Securities

None.

#### Item 4.—Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

None.

#### Item 5.—Other Information

None.

38

## Item 6.—Exhibits

(a) Exhibits

- 10.49 Third Amendment to Credit Agreement among the registrant Clean Energy and PlainsCapital Bank.\*
- 31.1 Certification of Andrew J. Littlefair, President and Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.\*
- 31.2 Certification of Richard R. Wheeler, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.\*
- 32.1 Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, executed by Andrew J. Littlefair, President and Chief Executive Officer, and Richard R. Wheeler, Chief Financial Officer.\*

\* Filed herewith.

#### SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

## CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP.

Date: May 11, 2009

By: /s/ RICHARD R. WHEELER

Richard R. Wheeler Chief Financial Officer (Principal financial officer and duly authorized to sign on behalf of the registrant)

40

## <u>CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES INDEX</u> <u>Table of Contents</u> <u>PART I.—FINANCIAL INFORMATION</u>

Item 1.-Financial Statements (Unaudited)

<u>Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets December 31, 2008 and March 31, 2009 (Unaudited)</u> <u>Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2008 and 2009</u> (Unaudited)

<u>Clean Energy Fuels Corp. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2008 and 2009 (Unaudited)</u> <u>CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)</u>

Item 2.—Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Item 3.—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk Item 4.—Controls and Procedures

## PART II.—OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1.—Legal Proceedings

Item 1A.—Risk Factors Item 2.—Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Item 3.—Defaults upon Senior Securities

Item 4.—Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

Item 5.—Other Information

Item 6.—Exhibits

**SIGNATURE** 

#### THIRD AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT

THIS THIRD AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT (herein called the "Amendment") is made as of May 5, 2009 by and among CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP., a Delaware corporation ("CEF"), and CLEAN ENERGY, a California corporation ("Clean Energy"; CEF and Clean Energy together are the "Borrowers"), and PLAINSCAPITAL BANK, a Texas state chartered bank ("Lender").

#### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Borrowers and Lender entered into that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August 15, 2008, as amended by that certain First Amendment to Credit Agreement dated as of February 13, 2009 and that certain Second Amendment to Credit Agreement dated as of March 12, 2009 (as amended, supplemented, or restated to the date hereof, the "Original Credit Agreement"), for the purpose and consideration therein expressed, whereby Lender became obligated to make loans to the Borrowers as therein provided; and

WHEREAS, the Borrowers and Lender desire to amend the Original Credit Agreement as set forth herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants and agreements contained herein and in the Original Credit Agreement, in consideration of the loans which may hereafter be made by Lender to the Borrowers, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto do hereby agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE I.

## DEFINITIONS AND REFERENCES

§ 1.1. <u>Terms Defined in the Original Credit Agreement</u>. Unless the context otherwise requires or unless otherwise expressly defined herein, the terms defined in the Original Credit Agreement shall have the same meanings whenever used in this Amendment.

§ 1.2. <u>Other Defined Terms</u>. Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms when used in this Amendment shall have the meanings assigned to them in this Section 1.2.

"Amendment" means this Third Amendment to Credit Agreement.

"Credit Agreement" means the Original Credit Agreement as amended hereby.

#### ARTICLE II

#### AMENDMENTS TO ORIGINAL CREDIT AGREEMENT

§ 2.1. <u>Permitted Liens</u>. The definition of "Permitted Liens" in Section 1 of the Original Credit Agreement is hereby amended to include new sub-sections (m) and (n) that read as follows:

"(m) Liens on property of the Borrowers or their Subsidiaries granted by the Borrowers or their Subsidiaries in connection with contractual purchase rights existing under any fueling station construction agreements of Borrowers or their Subsidiaries, provided that such Liens cover only the property subject to such contractual purchase rights; and

(n) Liens granted on property of the Borrowers or their Subsidiaries the acquisition of which by Borrowers or their Subsidiaries is funded in whole or in part by any government or non-profit entity funding program or grant award."

§ 2.2. <u>Accounts Receivable</u>. Section 7.11 of the Original Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"Section 7.11 Accounts Receivable. As of the end of each calendar quarter, the aggregate amount of Accounts of the Restricted Persons will not be less than \$8,000,000."

#### ARTICLE III

#### CONDITIONS OF EFFECTIVENESS

§ 3.1 <u>Effective Date</u>. This Amendment shall become effective as of the date first above written when and only when:

(a) Lender shall have received, at Lender's office, this Amendment and the Consent and Agreement, each duly executed and delivered and in form and substance satisfactory to Lender.

(b) The Borrowers shall have paid, in connection with the Loan Documents, all fees and reimbursements to be paid to Lender pursuant to any Loan Documents, or otherwise due Lender and including fees and disbursements of Lender's attorneys.

#### ARTICLE IV

#### REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

§4.1 <u>Representations and Warranties of the Borrowers</u>. In order to induce Lender to enter into this Amendment, each Borrower represents and warrants to Lender that:

(a) The representations and warranties contained in Article V of the Credit Agreement are true and correct at and as of the time of the effectiveness hereof, except to the extent that the facts on which such representations and warranties are based have been changed by the extension of credit under the Credit Agreement.

2

(b) Such Borrower is duly authorized to execute and deliver this Amendment and is and will continue to be duly authorized to borrow monies and to perform its obligations under the Credit Agreement. Such Borrower has duly taken all corporate action necessary to authorize the execution and delivery of this Amendment and to authorize the performance of the obligations of such Borrower.

(c) The execution and delivery by such Borrower of this Amendment, the performance by such Borrower of its obligations hereunder and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not conflict with any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation or of the organizational documents of such Borrower, or of any material agreement, judgment, license, order or permit applicable to or binding upon such Borrower, or result in the creation of any lien, charge or encumbrance upon any assets or properties of such Borrower. Except for those which have been obtained, no consent, approval, authorization or order of any court or governmental authority or third party is required in connection with the execution and delivery by such Borrower of this Amendment or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

(d) When duly executed and delivered, each of this Amendment and the Credit Agreement will be a legal and binding obligation of the Borrowers, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws of general application relating to the enforcement of creditors' rights and by equitable principles of general application.

#### ARTICLE V

#### MISCELLANEOUS

§5.1 <u>Ratification of Agreements</u>. The Original Credit Agreement as hereby amended is hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects. Any reference to the Credit Agreement in any Loan Document shall be deemed to be a reference to the Original Credit Agreement as hereby amended. The execution, delivery and effectiveness of this Amendment shall not, except as expressly provided herein, operate as a waiver of any right, power or remedy of Lender under the Credit Agreement, the Notes, or any other Loan Document nor constitute a waiver of any provision of the Credit Agreement, the Notes or any other Loan Document.

§ 1.3. <u>Survival of Agreements</u>. All representations, warranties, covenants and agreements of each Borrower herein shall survive the execution and delivery of this Amendment and the performance hereof, including without limitation the making or granting of the Loans, and shall further survive until all of the Obligations are paid in full. All statements and agreements contained in any certificate or instrument delivered by any Borrower hereunder or under the Credit Agreement to Lender shall be deemed to constitute representations and warranties by, and/or agreements and covenants of, such Borrower under this Amendment and under the Credit Agreement.

\$5.3 Loan Documents. This Amendment is a Loan Document, and all provisions in the Credit Agreement pertaining to Loan Documents apply hereto.

3

§5.4 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance the laws of the State of Texas and any applicable laws of the United States of America in all respects, including construction, validity and performance.

§5.5 <u>Counterparts; Fax</u>. This Amendment may be separately executed in counterparts and by the different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to constitute one and the same Amendment. This Amendment may be validly executed by facsimile or other electronic transmission.

## THIS AMENDMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS REPRESENT THE FINAL AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE PARTIES AND MAY NOT BE CONTRADICTED BY EVIDENCE OF PRIOR, CONTEMPORANEOUS, OR SUBSEQUENT ORAL AGREEMENTS OF THE PARTIES. THERE ARE NO UNWRITTEN ORAL AGREEMENTS OF THE PARTIES.

[The remainder of this page has been intentionally left blank.]

4

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Amendment is executed as of the date first above written.

CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP., as a Borrower

By:	/s/ Richard R. Wheeler	
	Name:	Richard R. Wheeler
	Title:	Chief Financial Officer

## CLEAN ENERGY, as a Borrower

By: /s/ Richard R. Wheeler

Name:	Richard R. Wheeler
Title:	Chief Financial Officer

PLAINSCAPITAL BANK, as the Lender

By: /s/ Ronald C. Berg

Name:	Ronald C. Berg
Title:	President, Turtlecreek

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO THIRD AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT]

#### Certifications

I, Andrew J. Littlefair, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Clean Energy Fuels Corp.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 11, 2009

#### /s/ ANDREW J. LITTLEFAIR

Andrew J. Littlefair, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

# Exhibit 31.1

**Certifications** 

#### Certifications

I, Richard R. Wheeler, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Clean Energy Fuels Corp.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 11, 2009

#### /s/ RICHARD R. WHEELER

Richard R. Wheeler, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

# Exhibit 31.2

**Certifications** 

#### CERTIFICATION REQUIRED BY SECTION 1350 OF TITLE 18 OF THE UNITED STATES CODE

Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, each of the undersigned hereby certifies in his capacity as the specified officer of Clean Energy Fuels Corp. (the Company) that, to the best of his knowledge, the quarterly report of the Company on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2009 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and that the information contained in such report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of the dates and for the periods presented in the financial statements included in such report.

Dated: May 11, 2009

/s/ ANDREW J. LITTLEFAIR

Name: Andrew J. Littlefair Title: *President and Chief Executive Officer* (*Principal Executive Officer*)

Dated: May 11, 2009

/s/ RICHARD R. WHEELER

Name: Richard R. Wheeler Title: *Chief Financial Officer* (*Principal Financial Officer*)

This certification accompanies this Report on Form 10-Q pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and shall not be deemed filed by the Company for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). Such certification will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates it by reference.

Exhibit 32.1

CERTIFICATION REQUIRED BY SECTION 1350 OF TITLE 18 OF THE UNITED STATES CODE